
CLASSICAL ASSOCIATION OF VIRGINIA 
Saturday, September 10, 2011 

Minutes of the Business Meeting 
Newcomb Hall 

University of Virginia 
 
 
President Becker called the meeting to order at 10:06. 
 
The minutes of the May meeting were approved as posted on the website. 
 
Janice Siegel and Patty Lister were introduced as the new Membership Chairs.  Their 
focus is three-fold: 

*to get more people involved in CAV from both the colleges and high schools 
*to get CAV involved in other  organizations 
*to work on data base 

 
Margaret Hicks announced the formation of a Professional Development Fund and asked 
for volunteers to serve on an Ad Hoc Committee to set the requirements of this fund. 
 
Lindsey Herndon was introduced as the new Newsletter Editor.  The membership 
gratefully thanked Cathy Daugherty for her service. 
 
Laurie Covington will head the Nominating Committee to select officers for 2012-2014. 
The vote will occur at the spring meeting.   Laurie thanked Charlaine Lunsford and Joe 
Romero for their service the past two years as Members-at-Large.  The two new members 
are Donna Brewster of Woodberry Forest and Rick Phillips of Virginia Tech. 
 
Treasurer Max Meador gave the report which will also appear in the next edition of the 
Newsletter. 
 
Margaret Hicks gave Ian Hochberg’s Tournament Director report as follows: 

*Registration will be waived for first time participation. 
*Ian thanks all of his exam authors for 2012. 
*He still needs proofreaders for the exams. 

 
Mark Keith announced the Lurlene Todd Teacher of the Year award.  The deadline is 
February 1. 
 
Kevin Gushman announced the Angela Lloyd Book Award for 2012.  Alana Lukes was 
the recipient of the 2011 award and was present today.  Kevin Perry asked for volunteers 
to serve on his committee as Mark Keith and Patty Lister have retired from that 
committee. 
 
Margaret, in Kevin Perry’s absence, announced the Wayne Wray Student Award deadline 
is the Ides of March.  



 
Membership Co-Chairs Janice Siegel and Patty Lister encouraged the membership to 
pass along names of new high school and college teachers in Virginia so that their data 
base can be up to date.  
 
Sue Robertson announced the death of Mary Julia Pomfrey on August 29 at 87 years of 
age.  She had been an active member of CAV and VJCL. 
 
Mark Keith announced availability of the National Latin Exam’s new book Three 
Decades of the NLE for $20 at today’s meeting and $30 through the NLE office. 
 
Greg announced that there will be a Saturday Seminar at RMC but the date has not yet 
been set.  Governor’s Academy will be at RMC for the next 5 years.  
 
Andy announced for Lianne Houghtalin that CAMWS will be in Baton Rouge in April 
2012. 

 
Margaret announced FLAVA October 8 with 6 Latin sessions.  There will be a CAV 
luncheon and Virginia Tech’s Rick Phillips will speak.  This meeting is the 100​th 
anniversary of FLAVA and there will be a costume parade. 
 
The Virginia Museum of Fine Arts is offering an  affiliate membership for Friends of 
Ancient Art.  Dr. Peter Schertz is the Curator of Ancient Art at the museum. 
 
The Hollins Classics Symposium will be on April 1, 2012, with a variety of talks on 
Dido. 
 
UVA’s Mary Crawford, representing John Miller,  announced the topics for the Arthur 
Stocker Latin Essay contest as follows: 
 

First-year Latin 
De templo Iovis in Capitolio 

(100–200 words) 
Second-year Latin 

De laboribus Herculis 
(150–250 words) 

Advanced Latin 
De illo bello memorabili apud Actium facto 

(200–300 words) 
Receipt Deadline: Monday, April 2, 2012 

 
Patrick Bradley announced the Classical Essay Contest as follows: 

Division I An Afternoon at the Roman Bath 
Division II Gladiators in Roman Society 
Division III Slavery in the ancient Roman World 
Division IV Vergil:  Mercy Granted and Withheld in the Aeneid 



Poetry:  The Anxiety of Fidelity in Roman Love Poetry 
History:  Slavery in the ancient Roman World 

 
Lea Ann Grassell announced that the cd of the slide show which was produced for the 
centennial is still available. 
 
Laurie Covington announced that VJCL is Nov 20-21. 
 
Sue Robertson announced that there were 160 delegates from Virginia at NJCL in 
Kentucky.  The 2012 convention will be at Wake Forest University in Winston Salem. 
 
 
Introductions 

Tal Covington, son of Laurie, and now a teacher in Virginia Beach  
Josiah Garten at St. Anne’s Belfield in Charlottesville 
Kevin Jefferson Woodruff HS  
Eliza Tiner at Lynchburg College 
Jack Wells, Emory Henry College 
Mike Leeber, grad student at VT 
Reena Glavis, grad student at VT 
Kris Klipfer, Louden County 

 
The spring meeting will be held at Virginia Tech on May 5, 2012.  
 
Jenny Clay announced that UVA Department of Classics is hosting a series of events 
during 2011-2012 for Friends of the Classics.  Contact the department for more 
information.  
 
Two papers were delivered at the meeting as follows: 

Jack Wells, Associate Professor of History 
Emory and Henry 
Powerful Women in Ancient Empires: Case Studies from Rome and China 

 
Elza Tiner, Professor of English and Latin 
Lynchburg College 
Quomodo Scimus?  Teaching Reading, Writing and Speaking in Latin through 

Research on the History of Disciplines 
 
The meeting adjourned at 2:30 and was followed by a reception hosted by the 
Department of Classics in Cocke Hall. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Linda Sharrard Montross 
Secretary 


